August 2012 Board of Aldermen Meeting

August 15, 2012


Minutes of August Meeting

Flint Hill Board of Alderman

Held on August 15, 2012 @ 6:00 p.m.

Knight’s of Columbus Lower Level
Members present and absent:


Mayor Doug Wynn – present


Alderman Alan Carter – present


Alderwoman Jackie Jackson - present

Alderman David Schmidt – present 


Alderman Christopher Jacobsen – present 

City Attorney Matt Fairless, Hazelwood & Weber

City Clerk Becky McCollum

City Engineer Tom Rothermich
City Building Official Bob Barclay

The August 15, 2012 Board of Aldermen meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
1st Item: 
Pledge of Allegiance

2nd Item:
Meeting called to order, roll call, approval of minutes
         Alderman Schmidt made a motion to approve the agenda. Alderman Jackson               seconded the motion. The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried.
A copy of the written July 15, 2012 regular minutes were emailed (as requested) to the Board of Aldermen in advance of the meeting.  The City Clerk asked if everyone had received copies of the minutes.  All had.  

Alderman Jacobsen  made a motion to approve the regular Board meeting minutes, from July 17, 2012 with the correction as suggested by the City Clerk. The correction should read "development" in reference to the Crossroads Business Park, paragraph 4, page 2 of the July minutes. The motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The City Clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the regular Board meeting stand approved on this day, August 15, 2012.

Alderman Jackson made a motion to approve the Closed Session Board meeting minutes, from July 17, 2012. The motion was seconded by Alderman Schmidt. The City Clerk reports 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain votes. The minutes for the Closed Session Board meeting stand approved on this day, August 15, 2012.

3rd Item:
Open Forum 

Greg Kneemiller, of the former Bear's Tavern, 5035 Hwy P requested to appear at the Board Meeting to speak with City Building Official Bob Barclay concerning appealing his building permit plan review. Mr. Kneemiller continued to state he is not being allowed to have further permit extensions under the 2003 ICC Buildig Codes. His permit review was discussed at length by City Building Official BobBarclay, that due to the adoption for the 2009 ICC Codes by the City and the County; this 2009 ICC COde must be applied for this new building permit application.

Two permit extensions were given to the original permit under the 2003 ICC Buidling Codes. One extension was a request, with a $100 fee paid by Mr. Kneemiller, the second was given at no cost by the Board, when no contact had been made by Mr. Kneemiller, for 4 months. That permit expired on December 31, 2011 and can not be re-issued under the old 2003 Code.


As outlined in the letter and plan review from City Building Official Bob Barclay, the option of the appeal process to the Board of Adjustment is open to the applicant. The City Clerk will provide an application to initiate the process.

4th Item: 
Engineering Report - Tom Rothermich, City Engineer
                        Update: Ordinance 2012-03 Hach Flow Meter Lease-Purchase

                        Wentzville/Flint Hill/Hach Meeting


City Engineer Tom Rothermich provided an update on Bill 2012-03, which was tabled. He has been in contact with the interim City of Wentzville Public Works head, Doug Lee, who has replaced Scott Smith, for further information and discussion regarding the ongoing/discussion proposal from Wentzville for the agreement with Flint Hill. This agreement is tentatively with approval to no longer use the Hach Flow Meter System, as a system of charging Flint Hill residents for their sewer treatment. Hach flow meters are scheduled to be removed, but the City has ended the lease agreement.

Continued discussion points are the tap fee consideration percentage to be paid to Wentzville; after Flint Hill has been repaid for all flow meter associated costs. A more significant issue, is concerning  the base rate with a defined cost breakdown to justify the costs. The issue of maintaining our existing approved $15.00 base rate or combining our base rate with a portion of the Wentzville $8.75 base rate.The City of Wentzville is providing a new breakdown for Flint Hill with the base rate figures; as they will not agree to 'no' base rate for Flint Hill. Flint Hill will need to pay an accurate base rate; with no inclusion of capital improvements. The final drafted proposal, after legal and Board review, will then presented to the both Boards of Aldermen.

Missouri Rural Water Association smoke test is now scheduled for Friday, August 17, and help may need to be hired, due to school starting.
5th item:
Resolution 163 - Flint Hill Country Estates Waiver

At the June Board Meeting, Mr. Lumia, Mr. Ridgway and Mr. Dickherber; as subdivision trustees/developers for  Flint Hill Country Estates requested consideration for some type of once-annual 'waiver' of the grass-height requirement on the property owned by DLR Developers, but remains unsold and undeveloped. A letter dated June 5, 2012 to DLR Development was in regards to complaints of high grass and the baling of hay on the undeveloped/un-sold lots owned by DLR Development in Flint Hill Country Estates.


Mike Lumia had acted as spokesperson for the request. He stated that the economy had created a hardship in the sale of the undeveloped lots in the development. DLR has continued to maintain the areas, above the minimum requirements. In the past few years, the subdivision trustees have baled-hay on the approximately 23 acres of unsold lots. Mr. Lumia stated that DLR had contacted and received an approval (by written petition) for the majority of the property owners in the subdivision. Out of 28 sold lots, 1 is abandoned and 22 out of the 27 home owners, have no problem with  the existing hay-baling and grass care-maintenance of the approx. 23 acres owned by DLR Development.


The City Clerk had researched the 2009 Property Maintenance Code and discussed the issue with the County Neighborhood Preservation District manager, Art Genasci. In some cases, a waiver of the grass height set at 10" has been given per Section 302.4. Mr. Lumia requested a special waiver, with a once annual hay-baling of the 23 acre/unsold lots. The further stipulations will be that the grass areas will be cut/hay-baled when the grass is between 24" and no higher than 30"; no later than May 30th annually. DLR Development will request this annually and receive permission from the Board of Aldermen. Furthermore, DLR will maintain the surrounding 20' perimeter of the 23 acres, to the required height of 10", so as to maintain all adjacent properties with residences and all areas with boundaries on the existing roads in Flint Hill Country Estates Subdivision.


 An approval was made by the Board at the June meeting, to allow for a once-annual waiver. This waiver format was created by Resolution 163, and will be subject to an annual approval by the City Engineer. 


Alderman  Schmidt made a motion to approve Resolution 163 for the annually approved Flint Hill Country Estates Waiver. The motion is seconded by Alderman Jacobsen. The vote  is reported as 3 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.
Resolution 163 - Flint Hill Country Estates Waiver
6th Item:
Bill 2012 - 12  St. Charles County Road Maintenance 




Agreement

A motion was made to remove this Bill 2012-12, from the table, by Alderman Schmidt and seconded by Alderman Jacobsen. The vote is reported as 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried. 


After no further questions, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion introduce Bill 
2012-12 to approve the road maintenance agreement, which is a pay-as-you-go system using our Road and Bridge Tax Funds as  the initial cost basis, for payment to St. Charles County for maintenance and snow removal. The first year will be credited with a 120% portion of the approximate tax fund and the second year at 110% credit until full implementation of the contract. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion. The City Clerk reported the votes as 4 "yes," 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.

Alderman Jackson made a motion to read Bill 2012-12 in the short form for a first time. Alderman Schmidt seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-12 was read in the short form for a first time.


Alderman Schmidt made a motion to read Bill 2012-12 in the short form for a second time. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes.  Motion carried.

Bill 2012-12 was read in the short form for a second time.


There being no further discussion, Alderman Jackson made a motion to vote on Bill 2012-12. Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The vote is reported as 4 “yes,” 0 "no," and 0 "abstain" votes. Motion carried.


Vote:


Alan Carter-yes


Jackie Jackson-yes


Dave Schmidt-yes


Chris Jacobsen-yes

Ordinance 2012 - 12
St. Charles County Road Maintenance 
Agreement
7th Item:
Sewer Updates


The City has 161 users currently with outstanding accounts, totalling $4427.16. Monthly payment arrangements are being kept, two well customer have now installed a meter. 26 well-users remain on an estimated usage. Overdue Widaman account has now moved into bankruptcy.

As of March, 2012, the City of Wentzville continues to charges Flint Hill a rate of $29.00 per user, an increase from the previous $25.00 rate. Our monthly payment is now $4669. instead of $4025.


Our quarterly Ofallon Sewer Maintenance inspection  shows minor electrical issues to be scheduled for repair. Ofallon Sewer has been contacted to 'bid' the removal of the four Hach flow meters.


The smoke test is scheduled for this Friday, August 17. Dave Schmidt and Doug Wynns' sons delivered the smoke test notification cards for community service hours.

8th Item:
Communications from the Mayor – none

9th Item:
Communications from the Board of Aldermen 
10th Item:
Communication from the City Attorney 

11th Item:         Clerk’s report

·    The next scheduled Board meeting would be on Wednesday, September 19,   2012.
·     The fall schedule for meetings is tentative for the Board to review at the September meeting.  

12th Item:
Approval of the Monthly Bills


Alderman  Jackson  made a motion to approve payment of the General Fund bills in the amount of $-451.61, also including June payroll in the amount of $2077.79 and the Waste Water Fund bills in the amount of $-3065.31.  Alderman Jacobsen seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes”, 0 “no”, and 0 “abstain.”  Motion carried.
13th Item:        
Closed Session - none
              . 




14th Item:
Adjournment

There being no further business to discuss, Alderman Jacobsen made a motion to adjourn at 7:20 p.m. Alderman Jackson seconded the motion.  The city clerk reports 4 “yes,” 0 “no,” and 0 “abstain” votes. Motion carried. Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Rebecca McCollum

City Clerk

